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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD  

 
MINUTES 

 
OCTOBER 26, 2023 

 
  
 PAGES 
 
  1  Review and Acceptance of Minutes 
 
  1  Appointment of Alternate Member 
 
  1  Agenda out of order 
 
  1  Work Session 

 The Residences at Saco River, LLC (File #FR23-07 & 
S23-08) – Request to modify notice of decision (PID 
246-23 

 Wendy Scribner, County Forester w/UNH Cooperative 
Extension – Greenspace, landscaping and tree 
regulation discussion 

 Jon P. Marquis (formerly Nelson-Bergman Associates) 
File #S21-15 – Request to extend conditional approval 
(PID 258-68) 

 The Residences at Saco River, LLC continued 
 Watershed Protections discussion 
 Food Trucks discussion 
 Selectmen’s Report 
 Issues for Consideration 
 Reports on subcommittees 
 Media Questions 
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 CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES 
 

OCTOBER 26, 2023 
 

 
A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, October 26, 2023, beginning at 
7:15 pm at the Conway Town Office, Conway, NH. Those present were: Chair, Benjamin Colbath; 
Selectmen’s Representative, Steve Porter; Secretary, Erik Corbett; Eliza Grant; Bill Barbin; Mark 
Hounsell; Alternate, Debra Haynes; Town Planner, Ryan O’Connor; and Assistant Planner, Holly 
Whitelaw. 
 
 
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to approve the minutes of September 
28, 2023, and October 12, 2023, as written. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was 
none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
APPOINTMENT OF ALTERNATE MEMBER 
 
Chair Colbath appointed Ms. Haynes as a voting member. 
 
AGENDA OUT OF ORDER  
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to take agenda items out of order. Chair 
Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
WORK SESSION 
 
The Residences at Saco River, LLC (File #FR23-07 & #S23-08) – Request to modify Notice 
of Decision (PID 246-23) 
 
Mark Lucy of Horizons Engineering appeared before the Board. This is a request to modify the 
Notice of Decision by moving condition #12, provide a copy of recorded deed restriction per ZBA 
approval #22-27, and indicate book and page on plan, to a condition subsequent to final approval. 
 
Mr. O'Connor agreed the subdivision needs to be recorded prior to the deed. Making #12 a 
subsequent condition would be reasonable.  
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to provide a copy of deed restriction 
per ZBA approval #22-27 prior to any issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy. Chair Colbath 
asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
 
 



Adopted: November 16, 2023 – As Written 
CONWAY PLANNING BOARD – OCTOBER 26, 2023 

Page 2 of 4 
 

Wendy Scribner, County Forester w/UNH Cooperative Extension – Greenspace, 
landscaping and tree regulation discussion:  
 
Wendy Scribner, County Forester with UNH Cooperative Extension, appeared before the Board 
to discuss greenspace, landscaping, and tree regulations. She spoke on how to maintain healthy 
trees on commercial lots. She recommended maintaining protection zones around trees to protect 
the root structure and how this can be accounted for in planning. She discussed whether it is 
preferrable to save trees in a development or to plant new ones. She presented information on 
native, invasive, and salt-tolerant species. The Board asked for recommendations for the ideal 
diameter measurement of trees for new developments. She recommended planting diverse species 
to ensure survival of some. She also discussed planting in the watershed to utilize/capture water, 
as well as plantings to prevent contaminants from farm fields entering rivers and stabilizing soils.  
She presented information on Tree City USA and the requirements to qualify as one.  
 
Jon P. Marquis (formerly Nelson-Bergman Associates) File #S21-15 – Request to extend 
conditional approval (PID 258-68) 
 
Steve Harding of Sebago Technics and Jon Marquis appeared before the Board to request a two-
year extension for the Saco River Run Phase II development. Mr. Marquis is working with non-
profits on affordable housing and is also surveying land to be entered into conservation. Mr. 
O'Connor recommended a 12-month extension; they can return to request another 12-month 
extension at that point. The conditions of approval would remain as originally listed. 
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to extend the conditional approval 
until October 24, 2024. Chair Colbath asked for discussion. Mr. O'Connor asked about the 
logging on the property and the impacts to the wetlands. He asked if dredge and fill permits need 
to be submitted. Mr. Harding said there are existing dredge and fill permits as well as AOT and 
subdivision permits that need to be transferred into Mr. Marquis' name. Mr. Harding said a 
restoration plan has been submitted to the DES to resolve issues with slash in the wetlands. 
Bonding for Phase I issues was also discussed. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
The Residences at Saco River, LLC Continued: 
 
Marge McIntyre of the Mount Washington Cooperative asked if the Sawmill Lane issue has been 
approved. Chair Colbath said the Board is still waiting to hear if the DOT issues a driveway permit. 
If there are substantial changes, they will need to return and present them to the Board.  
 
Ms. McIntyre asked why the DOT is concerned about the road from the drive-in to Sawmill Lane, 
as it has not been used since the 1950s. The Board clarified the DOT is interested in this road as it 
goes onto Route 16. Mr. O'Connor clarified it will impact traffic flows. The driveway permit is for 
what is off of Route 16; they are considering how many cars will be leaving the approved driveway. 
Ms. McIntyre noted there are sewage trucks and semi-trucks using the road. Chair Colbath said 
the DOT is aware of these concerns and not much can be done until the driveway permit is issued. 
Mr. Porter noted the DOT is involved with this road due to the development being proposed on 
the property.  
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Watershed Protections discussion:  
 
Mr. O'Connor reviewed changes to the wetland watershed protection overlay: 1) expand overlay 
from 100 feet to 300 feet from the edge of all waterbodies; 2) limit lot coverage to 25 percent 
within the overlay; 3) change structure setbacks from 75 feet to 100 feet; and 4) include aspects of 
low-impact developments.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to post to a public hearing on December 
14, 2023. Chair Colbath asked for discussion. Ms. Grant asked if language could be added 
regarding animal passage through culverts. Mr. O'Connor noted there is no bottom to culverts, 
which is intended to facilitate animal passage. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Food Trucks discussion: 
 
Mr. O'Connor presented an amendment to Chapter 170, which will allow food trucks in a 
commercial or industrial zone. The term "vending carts" will be changed to "mobile food units." 
This will be a recommendation to the Select Board, who would move it to a public hearing. He 
offered new definitions applying to this amendment.  
 
The Board discussed whether a campground is considered a commercial use. Mr. Porter noted the 
Board already determined a campground is considered private property. Any individual is allowed 
to have a food truck on their private property. After discussion, the Board agreed to exempt 
campgrounds from this amendment.  
 
The Board discussed not allowing tables and chairs. Mr. O'Connor noted the intention is to keep 
the operation mobile.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Chair Colbath, to forward this to the Select Board 
with their recommendations. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Selectmen’s Report: 
 
Mr. Porter reported the DOT is willing to work with the Town of Conway to ensure the outcome 
of the properties involved with the condos on the North South Road (or Parkway). The state agreed 
they will be more forthcoming about informing the Town of the right of first refusal on properties 
for sale in the future. He said Mr. O'Connor's slideshow was very beneficial and Chair Colbath 
echoed this. The Board expressed their approval of this outcome and commended the Selectmen 
and Mr. Porter for their actions. Mr. Porter commended the Planning Board on their efforts.  
 
Issues for Consideration: 
 
Ms. Grant requested that the Board consider, as part of the Groundwater Overlay District, 
increasing the protective radius around the municipal wells. Mr. O'Connor noted the Groundwater 
Protection grant application is due next week, which would provide a comprehensive review of all 
groundwater. The Board discussed tabling this discussion.  
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Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Chair Colbath, to table this discussion until after 
the grant application is submitted. Chair Colbath asked for discussion. Mr. Hounsell noted a 
discussion cannot be tabled until; it must be tabled or not tabled. Mr. Porter withdrew his motion.  
 
Reports on subcommittees: 
 
Mr. Hounsell said he needs to meet with Mr. O'Connor before he can hold a meeting to write their 
final report.  
 
Chair Colbath said they are preparing to write their final report.  
 
Mr. Corbett said there hasn't been much change since the last meeting. The next step is to have 
Mr. O'Connor meet with the school. Chair Colbath cautioned Mr. O'Connor that perceived 
definitions of housing versus actual uses of housing, such as workforce housing, are different. The 
Board discussed housing terminology.  
 
Mr. Hounsell reported the Police Department has hired a consultant to work on their budget for 
building improvements.  
 
Ms. Whitelaw passed around the certification for changes made to the site plan and subdivision 
regulations for the 30 days for signatures.  
 
Mr. Barbin said he is confused and discouraged regarding gambling and charitable gaming, and 
how it is now a viable business in Conway. He questioned why it is allowed. Chair Colbath said 
he believes this topic will be before the Board at a future meeting to obtain a clearer understanding 
of the situation. The Board shared their opinions on this issue.   
 
Mr. O'Connor reported the Town has received additional funding from the Housing Opportunity 
grant, for a total of $50,000. They will create an outreach plan to reach parts of the community 
that have not been engaged with yet to define housing needs and what can be done regarding the 
ordinance rewrite. The Board will discuss this at the next meeting.  
 
Media Questions: 
 
Tom Eastman of the Conway Daily Sun expressed his satisfaction with how the meeting with the 
DOT went and offered kudos to Mr. Porter. He asked if special approval will be required to have 
tables and chairs at a food truck. Mr. O'Connor said they would need to be in a safe location, so 
approval would be necessary.  
 
Chair Colbath adjourned the meeting at 9:12 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Beth Hanggeli 
 


























